MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 11 January 2016 – 7.00pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session was held between 7.00pm and 7.10pm.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr John Williams and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Cllr Hughes asked that the Clerk begin taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
1/16
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Graham Willcocks and Cllr Terry Williams.
2/16
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hine declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6f (Planning item – NP/15/0526/FUL). Cllr Hall declared a Prejudicial Interest in items 6f, 6b (Planning – NP/15/0677/FUL), 6c (Planning – NP/15/678/FUL) and also a Personal Interest in item 6a (Planning – NP/15/0619/FUL). Cllr John Williams declared a Prejudicial Interest in items 6b, 6c and 6f. Cllr Parker declared a Prejudicial Interest in items 6b and 6f and a Personal Interest in items 6a and 6c. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they have a Personal or Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately.
3/16
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 7 December 2015. Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 7 December 2015 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – 5 in favour, 2 abstentions.
4/16
Matters Arising from the Full Council meeting held on 7 December 2015. Cllr Hughes reported that he had spoken to Tim Jones, Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority (PCNPA), about the locked gate and bar at the entrance to Manorbier beach. Mr Jones had confirmed that this gate was to remain locked due to cars getting stuck on the beach and due to the lighting of bonfires on the beach. A key was kept at Castlemead. Cllr John Williams reported that recently someone had burned the wooden pathway after lighting a bonfire from rubbish that had been collected from the beach. Cllr Hall also mentioned that discarded fishing nets were also in situ and needed clearing. Cllr Hughes confirmed he would inform Tim Jones accordingly. 
5/16
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes brought forward the correspondence folder. Clerk and Cllr Hughes highlighted the following which had been deemed ‘Urgent/Important’;
· Letter from Keep Wales Tidy thanking MCC for its recent donation.

· Email from Helen Brickell reporting that drain clearing in Manorbier Newton had been completed by Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC). Local residents reported a ‘fantastic job’ had been undertaken by PCC.
· Freedom of Information request received from Malcolm Calver regarding risk assessments on the new Jameston Bus Shelter and the new Jameston Play Area equipment. Clerk has responded.
· Email from Tim Jones, PCNPA, about the selling of the YHA-leased site (including centre car park) and access road at Skrinkle to the YHA. Members of the public were still able to use the access road.
· Email from One Voice Wales (OVW) about participation in the Queen’s 90th birthday celebrations through lighting of a beacon. Cllr Hall thought that a site used previously for a beacon was on Helen Brickell’s land. Clerk asked to forward details to Helen Brickell and to put the matter on the February 2016 agenda.

· Email from Donna Chiffi querying casual vacancies on MCC and asking to be considered for Co-option on to Council. Cllr Hughes re-affirmed that MCC would be considering the Casual Vacancies in March 2016. Details to be sent to Donna Chiffi at that time. 
· PCC confirmation of the latest and final 2015/16 Annual Precept payment.

· Letter from Cllr Peter Stock, Haverfordwest, about the Welsh Government consultation on the Draft Local Government (Wales) Bill which ends on 15 February 2016.

· Email from OVW requesting nominations for New Year 2017 Honours.

· Hywel Dda consultation event on Mental Health Services, to be held in Narberth on 15 January 2016. Cllr Hine attending and agreed to report back to MCC.

All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings (from about 6.45pm) and/or by contacting Ian Morris, Clerk, after meetings.
6/16
To receive and consider the following planning applications and other notices;

a) NP/15/0619/FUL – Change of use of sui generis car garage to a retail unit to sell rustic furniture, rugs and gifts and replacement of garage doors with glazing and doors at The Garage, Manorbier. Members welcomed this application. Cllr John Williams proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.


Cllr Parker, Cllr Hall and Cllr John Williams all left the room at this point (7.35pm).

b)  NP/15/0677/FUL – Proposed single storey extension and alterations at Manorbier Country
     Park, Manorbier. Members again noted the letter sent in by two local residents in respect of this
     application and which had been read out during the Public Participation session. Members

     discussed this application at length. Cllr Hughes expressed concern about the close proximity to 
     neighbouring properties of the glass windows on the extension. Marcia Kidney considered that

     the applicant would probably put up some screening and noted that neighbouring properties only 

     had small windows. Cllr Hughes wondered if the applicant might install blinds to give some 
     privacy to occupants of the new building and to neighbouring properties. Cllr Hughes also noted
     that there was a statutory height for the installation of log burners although Cllr Long thought that 
     winds would quickly disperse fumes from the log burner. Cllr Hughes mentioned that local
      residents could not find any Public Notices erected near to the site location outlining the planning
     application. County Cllr Kidney was asked to find out if such notices had been erected. Cllr 
     Marcia Kidney proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr 
     Long. Vote taken – 4 in favour.
c) NP/15/0678/FUL – Demolition of toilet block, laundry and clubhouse. Change of use of zone for 19 touring pitches to provide 7 static caravan pitches, soft play and BBQ area and landscaping and screening at Manorbier Bay Holiday Park, Manorbier. Cllr Long noted that the owners are looking to improve the site and proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – 4 in favour. 
Cllr Long proposed that agenda item 6f (15/0526/FUL) be discussed at this point to avoid Members coming in and out of the meeting room. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. 
Cllr Hine left the room at this point (7.46pm).

d) NP/15/0526/FUL – Update of New clubhouse development at Buttyland Caravan Park, Manorbier. Members noted the recent PCNPA approval of this application. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that MCC had not made any recommendation on this application. MCC had previously asked PCNPA for clarification on a number of points associated with the planning application (before any MCC recommendation was given) and so Members were surprised to see that a decision had now been made. It was noted that County Cllr Kidney had attended the relevant PCNPA Development Management Committee meeting and he had also expressed disappointment that a decision had not been deferred pending clarification of some of the points raised by MCC. He had also confirmed that other cases discussed at the committee meeting had been deferred. Emails sent by Jane Gibson, Director of Planning, following this decision, were read out. These covered PCNPA timescales on decision making; comments sent to PCNPA by statutory consultees; work of the Development Management Committee and delegated procedures. Jane Gibson had confirmed that Natural Resources Wales had withdrawn its objection and merely asked for an informative to be included and that PCC’s Environmental Health had requested a condition on lighting. Welsh Water had not sent any comments. Jane Gibson had also confirmed that no new sewerage facilities were involved. Cllr Marcia Kidney expressed concern that MCC comments were not being taken into account by PCNPA and suggested that MCC respond to Jane Gibson outlining its concerns that a decision on this application was made before some of the key queries raised by MCC had been answered. Cllr Long and Cllr Hughes highlighted queries raised about the capacity of the sewerage system and whether this could cope with the new development. Cllr Hughes thought that this was one of the biggest planning applications that MCC had considered in recent times and felt that the queries it had raised, after lengthy discussions at meetings, warranted clarification from PCNPA before MCC was able to make any recommendation. Cllr Long proposed that the Clerk send a strongly worded letter to Jane Gibson expressing MCC’s concern over the way the issue of MCC’s queries had been handled by PCNPA. Clerk to clear draft of the letter with Cllr Hughes. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 3 in favour.

Cllrs Hall, Hine, John Williams and Parker returned to the room at this point (8.08pm).

e) NP/15/0685/PA – Dry storage building for hay and straw and agricultural machinery at Lydstep Court, Lydstep. Cllr John Williams proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – all in favour.
f) T31/15 – Tree Works at Lydstep Beach Holiday Park, Lydstep. Cllr Hine proposed that this tree works application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.  
. 
g)  Other planning notices were noted.
7/16
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 November 2015 to 11 December 2015 and the Budget Monitoring Report to 31 December 2015. Clerk’s statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £15,597.48 and that transactions totalling £641.57 had cleared the account. Payments totalling £300.00 had yet to clear the account. The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account stood at £18,824.83. The budget monitoring report set out spend against budget to 31 December 2015. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that the Financial Statement and Budget Monitoring Report be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
8/16
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· Speed checks in Jameston had been undertaken between 6-19 July 2015 and Ben Blake at Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) had confirmed that average speeds for traffic entering and leaving Jameston on the Eastern side were 31.9 mph toward Pembroke and 30.4 mph toward Tenby. Total traffic was 1,235 toward Pembroke and 1,510 toward Tenby. No data was provided on traffic entering and leaving Jameston on the Western side. The area stays as an enforcement area but no additional road signs were warranted. Members requested that a further speed check exercise be carried out around Easter. Cllr Hine had been informed that a speed camera had been seen near to Manorbier School that day.
· Manorbier Mini Bus had been vandalised.

· PCC will be reporting their assessment on the needs for gypsy/traveller housing needs in the county by 28 February 2016.
· Planning appeal refused for the stationing of a mobile home near to Manorbier Station. 

· Following recent flooding, some ditches to be cleared out (including the need to liaise with Network Rail over flooding of railway line ditches). Cllr Hughes praised the actions of the local Police recently in helping stranded motorists in floodwater.

· Kerbs now in a dangerous condition in St James Place, Jameston. PCC to be asked to take appropriate action.
· Land immediately behind the new Jameston bus shelter is PCC land and so a path could be made up to aid pedestrians at this point. To be considered in due course.
9/16
To discuss and approve MCC’s Annual Precept for 2016/17. 
Clerk handed out copies of the 
draft proposed requirements spreadsheet prepared by the Chair and Clerk for discussion at the meeting. Clerk was asked to leave the meeting during discussions on Clerk’s salary. Cllr Hughes highlighted the work undertaken by the Clerk and confirmed that the Clerk did not claim any Clerk’s expenses (travelling costs, utility costs, etc). Cllr Long proposed an increase of £500 pa in the Clerk’s salary. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk returned to the room. Cllr Hughes summarised the proposed spend under the remaining headings and Members discussed some of the specific items (office expenses, future projects – including any additional work that PCC might delegate to MCC - councillor training, external audit costs and MCC’s insurance policy). Cllr Long queried the budget for the insurance for Jameston Village Hall which he felt was quite substantial. Cllr Hughes confirmed that MCC make a contribution to the overall insurance costs but in return are able to hold MCC meetings free of charge in the hall. The facilities were also well used by members of the community. Cllr Hughes said he was not able to discuss further as he would need to declare a Prejudicial Interest. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC’s Annual Precept for 2016/17 be agreed at £18,600, an increase of £600 on 2015/16. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 abstention.
10/16

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matter;
· Jameston Play Area – Cllr Hine reported that the entrance to the play area in Kiln House Lane was very muddy and would benefit from some chippings being laid down. The metal signs were still in situ. Cllr Hughes said that if there were any chippings left over from any work at the bus shelter these could then be used at the entrance to the play area. Cllr John Williams asked if he could now put the zip wire back up before Tawny Wood started work on the supports. Members agreed.
11/16 
To consider and approve the sending of a letter of thanks to Des Donnachie in respect of work at Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hughes reminded Members of Mr Donnachie’s work on the swings at the play area. Full Council was very appreciative of Mr Donnachie’s excellent and speedy work and Cllr Long proposed that a letter of thanks be sent. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.

12/16
To consider an update on registration of Corner House land, Jameston. Clerk reported that Red Kite Law LLP had sent a further letter asking for details of the northern boundary of the Corner House land. Clerk had confirmed accordingly.           

13/16
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hughes reported that it had been brought to his attention that a car had been continually parking alongside the new bus shelter in Jameston. This had caused some problems when vehicles had to overtake any buses that had stopped in the road (instead of in the bay) at the bus stop. Cllr Hughes suggested that some restricted parking road markings be installed at the bus shelter. Cllr Hine proposed that the Clerk ask PCC to consider double yellow lines at the bus stop and possibly some ‘Bus Stop’ road markings. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.  County Cllr Kidney was also asked to pursue.


Cllr Hughes and County Cllr Kidney agreed to meet to discuss ditch clearing alongside the railway line. See also item 8/16.


Cllr Hall declared a Personal interest in this item. Clerk had now received an invoice for grass cutting work from Rob Izzard for the second half (July to November) of 2015. This totalled £2,556.00p (including VAT). Cllr Hughes confirmed the invoice also included £140 costs of trimming the boundaries of the sportsfields, as previously agreed by MCC. Cllr John Williams asked about tendering for the grass cutting. Clerk said that it was good practice to consider new tenders in order to test the market place. However, Members considered that Mr Izzard did a good job, was reliable and had the appropriate machinery for MCC’s needs. Firstly, Cllr Parker proposed that this invoice be paid. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. Secondly, Cllr Long proposed that Rob Izzard be retained as MCC’s grass cutter for the next twelve months. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk to inform Mr Izzard accordingly.
 
Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next meeting of MCC would be held on Monday 1 February 2016 at 7.00pm.  
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.57pm.
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